MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday
September 25, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, September 25, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Mr. Dunbar Brooks, President; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Mr. Blair G. Ewing; Dr. Mary Kay Finan; Mr. Renford Freemantle; Ms. Rosa M. Garcia; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Dr. Charlene M. Dukes arrived late due to traffic difficulties.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Ewing, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11)

Approval of Minutes of August 28-29, 2007
Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for July & August, 2007
PRESERVE AMERICAN HISTORY TEACHER OF THE YEAR
Dr. Grasmick announced that Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, and Marcie Taylor-Thoma, Coordinator, Social Studies Programs, Division of Instruction, will be introducing an individual who represents the many outstanding teachers whom we are privileged to have in our public schools. 
Marcie Taylor-Thoma introduced Ms. Charla Helmers, an elementary teacher at Dundalk Elementary School in Baltimore County and winner of the 2007 Preserve America History Teacher of the Year competition. She noted that Ms. Helmers was chosen unanimously by a committee of Preserve America. Ms. Thoma said that Ms. Helmers is a leader in her field and asked the Principal of Dundalk Elementary School, Ms. Barbara McLennan, to comment on this recognition. Ms. McLennan said that she is privileged to participate in supporting Ms. Helmers.

Ms. Helmers explained that she began a program three years ago in which community members participate in learning laboratories with her students. She said that the students kept the program growing and that community members were eager to talk to students about the importance of staying and succeeding in school.
Mr. Brooks congratulated Ms. Helmers and both he and Dr. Grasmick presented her with a Certificate of Recognition.

Mr. Brooks also announced that the State Superintendent was recently recognized for her dedication and hard work in support of the construction of Mountain Ridge High School, the first new high school built in Allegany County in 50 years. He then read from the proclamation from the Allegany County Board of Education dedicating the circular drive surrounding the school as Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick Lane. The official mailing address will be Mountain Ridge High School, 100 Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick Lane, Frostburg, MD 21532.  Dr. Grasmick said that she was very surprised and honored by this designation.

HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS (HSAs)
Mr. Brooks explained that today’s discussion of the high school assessments is intended to prepare the way for possible action by the Board at its October 30th meeting amending or reaffirming the current course of action regarding passage of the high school assessments as a graduation requirement. 
Dr. Grasmick explained that this process began in 1992 and has involved national experts advising the Board and the Department. She noted that 131 people testified at the recent hearings held throughout the State on this issue and introduced Dr. Leslie Wilson, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, to present additional information requested by the Board on the 2007 HSA results and to provide an overview of the HSA graduation requirement options.
Dr. Wilson discussed the preliminary analysis of locally-provided results in Algebra and noted the small performance difference between males and females by race. 

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes regarding the significant differences among races, Dr. Grasmick said that every school system must address student achievement and the gaps that exist through their Master Plans. She noted that the achievement gap among African-American students is a national issue and reminded the Board of the various interventions discussed by several school system superintendents at the Board’s previous meetings.
Dr. Seremet explained that school system personnel have said that they are looking at students as early as pre-kindergarten to develop individual student plans and provide interventions as early as possible in reading and mathematics.
Dr. Dan Cunningham, Director of Assessment, explained that he had worked for a local school system and that data management was a major help in designating students for interventions. He said that the school system implemented eleven month contracts for teachers to provide private tutoring to students in need.

Dr. JoAnne Carter explained that identifying students early and placing them in specific programs is a key to turning them around academically. She said that disaggregating data helps teachers to target minority students who need individual help.  She also noted that the Governor’s Academy is preparing teachers to tailor their programs to the populations being served.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education, said that the Department will be providing school systems with $1 million for interventions for special needs students.
In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Dr. Grasmick said that interventions for African-American and Latino male students is included in local school system Master Plans and that the Department can provide the Board with a compilation of those interventions. 

Dr. Allen expressed the importance of educating parents on providing a healthy learning environment and making their child’s education a top priority in the home.

Mr. Ewing requested documentation on overall strategies being implemented in the school systems to deal with students who are not succeeding. Dr. Grasmick said that she would provide the Board with a review of strategies being conducted by school systems. 
In response to a question by Dr. Finan about why seven thousand freshmen students had not taken the Algebra HSA in 2005, Dr. Wilson said that there are students who are on a five-year track, many of whom are not taking Algebra until the eleventh grade. 

In response to a question by Ms. Cooper regarding African-American and Latino students scoring higher in government than in algebra, biology and English, Dr. Seremet explained that this is a trend over the past several years with no real explanation for the phenomenon.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Baglin explained that the federal regulations specify that students with disabilities can take a modified test which contains the same information as the regular HSA tests but is provided in an easier format. She explained that the federal government limits the modified testing to two percent of the student population in Maryland. 

Mr. Brooks noted that it is critical that Board members monitor the implementation of local school system Master Plans. He noted that there has always been an achievement gap among students of different races and reminded the Board that the Task Force Report on African-American Male Achievement provided eighteen recommendations for closing that achievement gap. 

Dr. Grasmick shared the results of the 2007 National Assessment of Education Progress (NAEP) explaining that every State selected students to be tested to provide a national report card on education.
Dr. Wilson said that the average scores for Maryland students in reading and mathematics were higher than the national average which she attributed to Maryland’s HSA program. She explained that Maryland has had a steady decrease in students below the level of basic and an increase in students in the advanced category and that overall Maryland student test score growth has been increasing consistently over the years. She noted that subgroups of student scores are equal to the national averages.

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing about the usefulness of the NAEP report, Dr. Grasmick said that the results are not useful because there is a six month wait to get the report. 
Dr. Grasmick provided the Board with the draft of the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation stating that it provides an alternative vehicle for graduation for certain cohorts of students.  She expressed her deep appreciation for the assistance provided in development of the Plan by Dr. Joe Hairston, Superintendent, Baltimore County Public Schools; Dr. Andreas Alonso, CEO, Baltimore City Public School System; Jack Smith, Superintendent, Calvert County Public Schools; and Dr. John Deasy, Superintendent, Prince George’s County Public Schools.

Dr. Wilson discussed the four steps required in the Plan as follows:
1. Progressing Toward Graduation Requirements

2. Participating in High School Assessments

3. Meeting Rigorous Eligibility Criteria; and

4. Participating in the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation

She explained that the Department would urge school systems to set targets to reduce the numbers of students using this option if it were to be implemented. 
Mr. Tufaro expressed concern that the option is overly complicated and may put a huge burden on faculty to maintain and monitor. Dr. Grasmick assured him that there will be criteria in place which will be consistent across the State. She explained that a two-year study showed that there are certain students who know the material but cannot pass the tests and that this option is crucial to accommodate those students. She assured Mr. Tufaro that the superintendents were very supportive of this plan. 

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Dr. Grasmick said that it is hard to determine how many students will fall into this category since every student has yet to be tested. 

In response to a question by Dr. Finan, Dr. Grasmick said that the cohort of students who would not be considered for this option and could not pass the tests would be designated for interventions to assist them in their progress toward graduation.
In response to questions by Dr. Pizzigati, the Superintendent said that the State would set the framework for the plan and that school systems would determine how it would be implemented in partnership with school administrators. She said that there would be oversight by review teams selected by the local school systems of individuals with knowledge in the subject areas. She noted that her staff is receiving feedback every day as a result of the pilot programs in operation and that the consensus among superintendents is that students should decide on this option by the end of their junior year.

Dr. Peiffer said that school system personnel would be asked to work on the framework to ensure rigorous standards and uniformity in grade point averages (GPAs) and attendance. He noted that local superintendents want to ensure that standards are similar in all of their schools.

Dr. Allen suggested that the public be made aware that certain students may require more than four years of high school to meet graduation requirements.

Mr. Ewing requested an example of a project that could be done to meet graduation requirements. Dr. Grasmick said that local school systems would determine the types of projects to be completed. She stated that this option has been implemented in Massachusetts for several years and that it is serving as a model for Maryland’s program. 
Mr. Goodall expressed his desire for the State Department of Education to dictate the amount of rigor in the standards for this plan. 

Dr. Pizzigati urged that this option be monitored to ensure that it does not become a “catchall” for students who are failing. Dr. Grasmick agreed that the Board should monitor the Plan on a regular basis to ensure that the number of students involved in this Plan is diminished. 

Dr. Finan noted that student projects should not teach students the content but rather demonstrate the students’ knowledge of the content.

Mr. Ewing suggested that the State could insist that Project Plans be available for review prior to implementation. 
Mr. Brooks reiterated Mr. Tufaro’s concern that this Plan would increase teacher workload and, in turn, crowd out other subject areas. 
In response to a question by Dr. Dukes on the Reauthorization of the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act, Dr. Grasmick said that, at this time, there is no consensus among Congressional members on an ending point for NCLB. 

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes on the correlation between a student’s grade and test score, Dr. Wilson said that the correlation between grades and test scores varies greatly among counties and schools. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Wilson said that when passage of a test is required for graduation, test scores always rise. 

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Dr. Grasmick said that HSAs are an accurate representation of what students have learned and reiterated that the tests are only a foundation and do not represent what a student needs to know to be college or work ready. 
Mr. Goodall stated that in his many school visits he has consistently found that school personnel believe that the testing process is valuable and necessary. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Grasmick explained that testing special cohorts of students has brought their needs to the forefront and, in turn, provided the necessary help for them. Dr. Sanders explained that he has noted progress for special education students for the first time in many years.
Mr. Brooks said, “That which gets measured, counts.” He noted that there are no easy answers to the problems facing educators today.

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that several school system superintendents have outlined for the Board the excellent interventions and support provided to students and that there has been no other time in the past when individual students have been provided such assistance. 

Ms. Garcia expressed her concern about the opposition to the testing program by participants at the Prince George’s and Baltimore City open forums. Dr. Grasmick said that “this is not a perfect time but it is the right time to do this.”

Dr. Allen asked for a comparison of SAT and HSA scores for students graduating this year.
Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters and Board for their thoughtful deliberations on this crucial topic.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 25, 2007, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present.   In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools; Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and, Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen was also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 1:30 p.m.  (In favor – 12)

The Board considered and deliberated the following appeals.  Opinions will be issued at 

an upcoming meeting.

· Mary T. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· Susan Gottheimer v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners - salary dispute

· Somerset Advocates for Education v. Somerset County Board of Education - denial of charter school application
· Rafael Y. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - grade dispute


The Board approved two opinions for publication.

· Larissa Henderson v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners - school closure

· Tracey Johnson v. Howard County Board of Education - employment dispute


Ms. Kameen explained the legal implications of requiring students to pass the HSAs in 


order to receive a diploma.  She discussed the likelihood of lawsuits and the gravamen of 


various causes of action. 


Mr. Brooks and the Board briefly discussed the Board Retreat scheduled to be held on 


October 31, 2007. 


The Executive Session ended at 2:25 p.m.

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:35 p.m.

GOVERNOR’S ACADEMIES
Dr. Grasmick explained that since 1989, the Department has conducted summer training and professional development programs for teachers as part of the State funded Governor’s Academies. She reported that originally the Governor’s Academies focused on all mathematics and science teachers, but with the inauguration of the HSA program, the Department refined the Governor Academies in 2004 to target high school teachers teaching the courses assessed by the HSAs. She introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet and Ms. Ann Glazer, Director, Teacher Professional Development, to provide a report on the 2006 and 2007 Governor’s Academies.
Dr. Seremet noted that the program is funded at $1.1 million annually and is extremely well received.

Ms. Glazer explained that the overarching goal of the Governor’s Academies is to improve student performance on the HSAs.  She noted the following methods for accomplishing the goal is provided through intensive teacher training and activities that promote the following:

· The use of the Core Learning Goals to expand content knowledge

· Successful application of instructional strategies for conveying the content to students

· Exposure to and maximization of available resources and tools

· Differentiated instructional approaches to accommodate individual student strengths and weaknesses

· Routine collaboration among teachers in planning, teaching, and coaching.

She reported that all 24 school districts were represented in the Academies and that a training segment on middle school mathematics was added in 2007-2008. She explained that each Academy has a summer session which is taught by two master teachers and a follow-up session which provides feedback from the participants. Each participant is assigned a coach and both individuals develop an action plan. She reported that the feedback has always been very positive but that no data is currently available on the 2007 Academies since the follow-up sessions have yet to be held. 
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Seremet said that it is very costly to get data on the results of training activities but that results are self-reported by the participants themselves. Dr. Pizzigati suggested that school administrators could provide feedback on what skills were derived and being implemented by participants who attended the Academies.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Donna Watts, Coordinator of Mathematics, Division of Instruction, explained that the small percentage of participants who opted not to recommend the training felt that they already knew the material and would only recommend the training to new teachers. 
Mr. Goodall stressed the need to provide additional funding for this program as well as the Principals’ Academy. 

Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters and congratulated them on an excellent program.

INTERNATIONAL CLEARINGHOUSE FOR EDUCATION
The Superintendent said that among the many efforts underway in the Department to improve the quality of teaching and learning in Maryland public schools, is the Department’s engagement in a variety of collaborative efforts in International Education. She asked Dr. Seremet to present information on these efforts.

Dr. Seremet introduced persons in the audience who are currently working on international projects. She explained that the Department is represented on the Governor’s Subcabinet on International Affairs and reported on the following collaborations from July 1, 2006 to June 30, 2007:
1. Sister States Programs 

2. China-U.S. Educational Leadership Conference

3. AP Programs in Chinese and Japanese languages

4. Partnership with the World Bank

5. Asia Society Collaboration

6. Cultural and International Exchange Programs

7. Memos of Understanding with Italy, China, Spain and Korea (some underway and some signed)

8. Seven International Visits

9. International Artist Teacher Institute

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia about the lack of partnerships with Latin American countries, Dr. Seremet said that there is a partnership with Mexico but that it deals with entrepreneurial efforts. She agreed to provide Ms. Garcia with information on other Latin American collaborations. 

Mr. Brooks thanked Dr. Seremet for her report and her work in this important area.

REQUEST FOR WAIVERS
[Dr. Grasmick left the meeting at this time to travel to New York to attend the Harold W. McGraw, Jr., 2007 Prize in Education Award ceremony.] 
Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, explained that five school systems requested waivers of regulations requiring implementation of new content standards in Technology Education. He explained that, in June, the State Board approved a similar request from St. Mary’s County Public Schools and introduced Ms. Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, and Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career and Technology Education Instructional Branch, to discuss the requests and answer any questions. He said that Dr. Grasmick is recommending that the Board grant a one-year waiver of the regulations at 13A.04.01 Programs in Technology Education for the five school systems.
Ms. Oliver explained that the State Board accepted Maryland’s new Technology Education Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) in 2005 and local school systems requested that the timeline for implementing the program be extended from one year to two years. She noted that the State Board then adopted the regulations effective September 1, 2007, requiring school systems to certify that their instructional programs within grades 9-12 meet, at a minimum, the new technology education content standards. She explained that, to date, six school systems have requested waivers for the 2007-2008 school year.

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes, Ms. Oliver said that the University of Maryland/Eastern Shore is the only institution of higher education that offers technology 
education for teachers.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Ms. Oliver said that the two school systems that requested more than a one-year waiver were being overly cautious by requesting more time. She said that she discussed this issue with the two superintendents and they were very optimistic about their readiness to provide the programs in the next school year.
Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board granted a one-year waiver of the regulations at 13A.04.01 Programs in Technology Education to the following school systems: (In Favor – 12)

· Anne Arundel County

· Charles County

· Howard County

· Montgomery County

· Prince George’s County

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Mr. Brooks explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. The following persons provided public comment:
June Streckfus, Executive Director, Maryland Business Roundtable for Education, on HSAs

Jerome Dancis, on Parent’s Guide to HSAs
Sandra Berry, MABE President Elect, Self Introduction

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-35
Larissa Henderson v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners (school closure/relocation) -- affirmed the local board’s decision
07-36
Tracey Johnson v. Howard County Board of Education (employee termination) -- affirmed the local board’s decision
With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m. (In favor – 12)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer

APPROVED: October 30, 2007
PAGE  
10

